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WILLIAMS JA:

On the 5th of April 2001, on pleas of guilty,

the applicant was sentenced to nine years' imprisonment, with
a recommendation for parole after serving three years.

The offences in question were a very large number of property
offences, including burglary, stealing, housebreaking.

It

appears that the offences were committed between January 1995
and August 1999.

The applicant was born on the 14th of July 1982, which means
he was approximately 13 when the first of the offences were
committed.

He turned 17, and therefore became an adult on the

14th of July 1999.

The indictment presented on the 18th of November 1999,
contained 25 property counts.

Subsequently, there were

discussions between legal representatives for the applicant
and the prosecution, and at sentence, a schedule pursuant to
section 189 of the Penalties and Sentences Act was submitted
indicating the applicant's consent to having a further 1,218
property offences taken into account.

It was on the basis of

all that material that the sentences were in fact imposed.
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The applicant lodged an application for an extension of time
to appeal to the Court of Appeal against that sentence on the
24th of June 2003, but that was abandoned in the month of
August 2003.

It appears that the applicant was not granted parole in
accordance with the sentence because of breaches of prison
regulations committed whilst in custody.

Then in December 2004, he made application to the District
Court, pursuant to section 188 1(c) of the Penalties and
Sentences Act for the reopening of the sentence on the basis
that there had been a clear factual error of substance.

It appears that the matter relied on by the applicant as
constituting that error of substance was the fact that some 28
of the offences out of the 1218 on the schedule were committed
whilst he had been in detention between the 19th of January
and the 28th of January 1996.

Looking at the schedule, it would appear that the offences
numbered 122 to 150 inclusive were committed during that
period.

That was a period when the applicant was aged about

14 years, and it was very early in the course of his criminal
escapade.

When rejecting the application to re-open, Judge Healy said:

"Those offences had simply been taken into account at
sentence and he was not being arraigned on them. The
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acceptance of such a possible error provides no error of
substance sufficient to enliven the discretion of the
Court to reopen proceedings."
I agree with that conclusion.

28 offences out of the total of

1,243 was a relatively insignificant factor in determining the
overall sentence.

The applicant also complains that there was a delay after the
presentation of the indictment in dealing with him, so that he
lost the benefit of being dealt with as a child.

Nevertheless, at the time of imposing sentence, the Judge,
pursuant to the provisions of the Juvenile Justice Act, was
obliged to have regard to both the fact that some of the
offences were committed when he was a child, and to the
sentence that might have been imposed on him if he was still a
child.

Pursuant to those statutory provisions, the applicant could
not be sentenced to a term of imprisonment longer than the
period of detention that could have been imposed on him if he
had been sentenced as a child.

As counsel for the prosecution has pointed out, the maximum
period of imprisonment for which the applicant could have been
sentenced as a juvenile, was 10 years, and the sentence here
is within that.

So there has not been any breach of that

statutory provision by the imposition of the sentence in
question.
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The application currently before the Court, on its face, is
clearly an application for leave to appeal against the
sentence originally imposed in 2001.

The applicant has not

formally sought an extension of time within which to lodge
such an application.

It appears that the applicant considered

it was not necessary to obtain an extension of time because he
was within time for appealing against the decision of Judge
Healy.

Whether one has regard to the original sentence or the
decision of Judge Healy on the application for reopening, I am
of the view that there is no substance in any of the
submissions advanced by the applicant such would enable the
Court at this stage to review the sentence which was imposed
on him.

In the circumstances, the only appropriate order is to dismiss
the application.

KEANE JA:

I agree.

HELMAN J:

I agree.

WILLIAMS JA:

Well the order of the Court is the application

is dismissed.
-----
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